Publication of The Obedience Club Of San Diego Co. Inc.



THE HAPPY HEELER

JANUARY 2024



DEADLINE FOR FEBRUARY 2024 NEWSLETTER IS JANUARY 31, 2024

HAPPY NEW YEAR!

I hope you all had a wonderful holiday season. Your board of directors are working hard on the two events coming up in February. The first event is the two day Scentwork trial on February 10th and 11th. The trial will be held at the Jamul - Delzura School. The second trial is our 75th Anniversary obedience and rally trial on February 23rd at the Del Mar Fairgrounds. Both events are needing our members to volunteer. So if you're interested in helping with our Scentwork trial contact our trial chair Bobbie Sevier at bsevier1@aol.com. We will need to have 10 to 12 volunteers on Thursday Feb, 22 to move and set up at Del Mar for our Friday trial. Contact Kathy Marmack to coordinate the volunteers on Thursday. pawswithattitude@hotmail.com

Volunteers will be earning Reward Vouchers for their services. Time to start planning early on scheduling yourselves to earn vouchers to get free entries at our future trials or if you plan on earning plaques at the end of the year.

We would like to encourage our members to compete in our 75th Anniversary Obedience and Rally trial at the February trial on Friday. We are going all out on some gorgeous ribbons for this anniversary year. The qualifying ribbons are frame worthy. Wouldn't it be nice to have our own members winning these ribbons in this significant anniversary milestone set by our Club?

If you had VIP points in 2023 you should have or will receive Reward Vouchers when you have renewed your membership for 2024. We converted those VIP points into vouchers that will be held by each member.

Classes will begin next week and all is going as scheduled. Thank you to those who renewed. We are looking forward to a fun and educational year and helping new students with their dogs.

Sincerely, Linda Greco 818-445-9270

Membership Dues are Due



Just a reminder about Regular Membership dues renewal. The deadline for renewal of your membership in OCSDC is January 31st. You can renew on-line at https://ocsdc.org. Associate members will receive notice from membership when they are eligible for regular membership.

January Classes

Hello Everyone!

I hope you and your family (human & pets) had a wonderful holiday season. January 2024 classes are starting the week of January 15th. The current class offerings include beginning and intermediate/CTC obedience classes, rally and CGCA.

- Conformation drop-in begins Tuesday, February 6th (7-8PM) and will be offered the 1st through 4th Tuesdays of each month.
- Obedience drop-in starts Tuesday, February 8th (7-8PM) and will be offered the 2nd and 4th Thursdays of each month.

A CGCU class will be offered upon completion of the current CGCA class. We will also be offering more advanced classes including trick and competition obedience and more after the start of the new year. Please watch the website, https://ocsdc.org, for additional details.

Enjoy, and hope to see you at class!

Nancy Asbury

Training Director

Club Meeting Dates

Our Board and General Meeting dates fall on the second and fourth Monday of each Month.

Our first General Meeting, scheduled for January 22nd at 7:00PM, will be held at St. John's Evangelical Lutheran Church, 1430 Melody Lane, El Cajon. Hope to see you there!

California Considering Police K-9 Bill

SAN DIEGO (<u>KSWB</u>) — A California bill that aims to restrict the use of police K-9s during arrests for certain crimes is looking to advance through the legislature this year.

Assembly Bill 742, introduced by Assemblymember Corey Jackson (D-Moreno Valley) last year, is moving to the full Assembly for a vote after it was put on hold during the previous session. Under the bill, the use of K-9 units will be prohibited for any form of crowd control or in situations where threats of death or serious bodily injury are not a factor for officers attempting to apprehend a suspect.

It would also ban the use of police dogs for biting or pursing a suspect unless there is an imminent danger to officers or another person. Use of police dogs during search and rescue, as well as explosives and narcotics detection, are not impacted by these restrictions. The chamber has until the end of January to approve the bill. If lawmakers do, it will go to the Senate before heading to Gov. Gavin Newsom's desk.

Across the state, police attack dogs are estimated to account for more than one in 10 uses of force that result in serious injury each year, according to the California Department of Justice. Supporters of AB 742 say the bill would prevent dangerous escalations of interactions between the public and officers that could lead to these severe injuries, in turn aiding in the restoration of trust between law enforcement and the communities they serve.

"The vast majority of Californians severely injured by police attack dogs are not armed with any weapon," <u>ACLU California Action</u>'s director of governmental affairs, Carmen-Nicole Cox, said in a statement on Wednesday, citing a <u>newly released report</u> from the organization on the use of K-9s to attack an individual during an interaction.

It also noted that attack dogs are disproportionately deployed against Black Californians or other individuals from communities of color, as well as in incidents where an individual is experiencing a behavioral health crisis.

"The bites from police attack dogs ... cause deep and lasting wounds that often result in long-term pain and permanent disability," said Dr. Altaf Saadi, an assistant professor of neurology at Harvard Medical School who co-authored a <u>publication by Physicians for Human Rights</u> on police attack dogs in California. "(This includes) nerve injury, loss of function of arms and legs, disfigurement, and enduring psychological trauma." Some law enforcement agencies, on the other hand, have expressly contested AB 742. In a <u>statement of opposition</u>, the Los Angeles County Sheriff Robert Luna argued that its restrictions on K-9 use for law enforcement would effectively take away a "less lethal force option" for officers looking to change the behavior of a suspect. He did agree with the section of the bill prohibiting the use of K-9s for crowd control at assemblies like protests.

"Our canine units are only deployed after extensive verbal warnings and announcements are given to the suspect, bystanders, and surrounding residents," Luna said in the statement. "Often, the mere presence of a canine is enough to dissuade criminal acts or compel a suspect in hiding to surrender without incident." Law enforcement agencies contend that only a fraction of the instances that K-9 units are deployed to a scene result in the dog attacking whomever officers are interacting with.

K-9 Bill continued...

In the city of San Diego, only about 1% of calls for the K-9 unit between 2017 and 2022 resulted in the handler releasing their dog to bite a suspect, according to Lt. Chris Tivanin with the San Diego Police Department's K-9 unit.

"What those dogs do is provide time and distance for police officers to address violent, suicidal, confrontational suspects and that really is the fundamentals of de-escalation," Tivanin told Nexstar's KSWB back in August at a memorial for a SDPD dog killed in the line of duty.

According to the ACLU report, studies examining the impact of either terminating K-9 apprehension programs or limiting the dogs' deployment has not been found to have a negative impact on public safety outcomes in municipalities that have taken those steps.



Vaccine Protocol

Vaccine Protocols from Dr. Jean Dodds, foremost authority on vaccines

The following vaccine protocol is offered for those dogs where minimal vaccinations are advisable or desirable. The schedule is one I recommend and should not be interpreted to mean that other protocols recommended by a veterinarian would be less satisfactory. It's a matter of professional judgment and choice.

9 - 10 weeks of age

Distemper + Parvovirus, MLV (Modified Live Virus) vaccines

14 - 15 weeks of age

Distemper + Parvovirus, MLV

18 weeks of age

Parvovirus only, MLV

Note: New research states that last puppy parvovirus vaccine should be at 18 weeks old.

20 weeks or older, if allowable by law

Rabies – give 3-4 weeks apart from other vaccines Mercury-free (thimerosol-free, TF)

1 year old

Rabies—give 3 or 4 weeks apart from other

2023 Performance Award Winners

It was called to our attention that the following dogs were not included in the list of award winners in last month's Happy Heeler newsletter. We apologize for this discrepancy and we congratulate the following award winners and their beautiful dogs.



Kyroka's Coronado, Australian Shepherd, Mary Berube, owner.

Scent Work Container Excellent Trick Dog Intermediate

2/11/23 10/6/23

Scent Work Interior Advanced Trick Dog Advanced

2/11/23 10/17/23

Urban Locating 1

Despite being interrupted by a four month recovery period during which Cora earned superior qualifications at guarding and begging, we managed to earn these AKC titles and are back at it,

PCK Worth Her Weight in Gold, Lagotto Romagnolo, Debbie Redondo, owner

Agility Course Test 1	1/28/23	2/12/23
12/18/22	Scent Work Buried Excellent	Rally Master
Agility Course Test 1 JWW	1/14/23	2/25/23
12/18/22	Fit Dog Silver	DCAT-
Virtual S/W Experienced	2/1/23	3/18/23
12/24/22	Scent Work Exterior Excellent	Agility Course Test 2 JWW
Fit Dog Bronze	2/11/23	6/18/23
1/27/23	Scent Work Interior Excellent	Agility Course Test 2
Supreme Versatility Bronze	2/12/23	6/18/23
1/28/23	Scent Work Excellent-2/12/23	

Scent Work Container Master

Lira turned 8 this year and is still as active as every, we have so much fun participating in all the different sports. She's made her way to Master and Detective levels in Scent Work, and she is just now starting her agility career as well, so I'm looking forward to earning new titles in Agility in 2023

Larcan's Head in the Clouds, Lagotto Romagnolo, Debbie Redondo, owner

Virtual Scent Work Intermediate 1/28/23 4/14/23

11/30/22 Fit Dog Silver Trailing & Locating Level 1

Virtual Scent Work 2/1/23 4/15/23

Experienced 12/23/22 DCAT Scent Work Container Excellent

Fit Dog Bronze 3/29/23 5/28/23

1/27/23 Urban Locating Level 1 Air Retrieve Junior

Shed Dog Level 1 5/30/23

Rumble had a full year of activities and is working his way up the ranks in Scent Work and Dock Diving. This year he also started playing Flyball, and although we haven't earned any titles yet...I'm looking forward to competing with him in 2024.

Full Moons Bodhi, Standard Poodle, Debbie Vachal, owner

Companion Dog Rally Master 2/26/23 6/27/23

Jem Eitland, German Shepherd Dog, Kris Eitland, owner

Rally Excellent 4/29/23

Cinnamon Girl, Standard Poodle, Kris Eitland, owner

Dock Junior Rally Advanced Rally Excellent 4/16/23 4/29/23 6/15/23

Sasha the Girl Dawg, All-American, Connie Chovan, owner

Scent Work Container Scent Work Exterior

Master Excellent 2/11/23 5/14/23

Scent Work Buried Unnion Canine Good Citizen

Excellent 6/20/23

2/23/23

Sasha has enjoyed Scent Work over the last several earned three titles in Scent Work this year. We enjoyed "finding it" together earning the Urban Canine Good Citizen reflection of Sasha's natural wonderful temperament



How do members earn Reward Vouchers?

We support our members' efforts at volunteering for other organizations, but those efforts will not earn OCSDC Reward Vouchers under the 2024 OCSDC Reward Vouchers program. Examples include the TSA effort, working for other clubs at their events, such as Golden agility and Rottie scent work trials. The Silver Bay obedience/rally trial is a long standing important mutual relationship to the Club. Therefore, this 2-day event will fall under the same rules as if it were an OCSDC trial. If individual clubs 'reward' our members that is great but completely up to the host club. Our members should understand that some of their efforts are in the spirit of community volunteerism.

Only OCSDC members and associate members are eligible for the program. Remember if you don't see something on the list you are interested in, call us, email us. Let us know. Karen 619-727-9188, karenernest@icloud.com; Linda 818-445-9270, lindasfgreco@gmail.com.

Only OCSDC members and associate members are eligible for the program. Remember if you don't see something on the list you are interested in, call us, email us. Let us know. Karen 619-727-9188, karenernest@icloud.com; Linda 818-445-9270, lindasfgreco@gmail.com.

Event work – One day events include June with Joan, Halloween, Annual Awards Dinner, Seminar Coordinator

The Event Chair will receive 2 Reward Vouchers.

Committee members will receive 1 Reward Voucher.

Trial put on by OCSDC.

The Trial Chair will earn 8 Reward Vouchers plus a worker's lunch. This is the equivalent to 1 dog's Scentwork 4 element entries for 2 days.

The assistant trial chair will receive 4 Reward Vouchers plus a worker's lunch. This is the equivalent of 1 dog's Scentwork 4 element entries for 1 day.

Club Members working a full day shift will receive 2 Reward Vouchers plus a worker's lunch.

Club members working ½ day shift, will receive 1 Reward Voucher.

Major Project – Ongoing major project such Police Dog 2024 "Fon Fund", Newsletter Editor.

Chair - will receive 8 Reward Vouchers.

Asst chair(s)—will each receive 4 Reward Vouchers.

Volunteers – will receive 1 Reward Voucher.

Board – Each Board member will receive 1 Reward Voucher for being on the Board. They are eligible for additional Reward Vouchers, but care will be taken to ensure that Regular and Associate members that desire to work at events are given the opportunity to earn the Reward Vouchers before Board members. It is understood that some projects must be managed only by knowledgeable members, in which case care should be taken to mentor another member, where the mentored member receives the equivalent Reward Vouchers.

Vouchers continued...

How can vouchers be redeemed?

Scent work trial entries – 1 Reward Voucher per element entry

Club T-shirt - 1 Reward Voucher

Obedience/Rally Trial – 2 Reward Vouchers per class entry

Annual awards plaque – 2 Reward Vouchers per plaque needed.

Classes – 4 Reward Vouchers per dog per class.

In short, all members with points start out with at least 1 Reward Voucher. If you work ½ day at one of our trials, you will get 1 more Reward Voucher. 2 Reward Vouchers earn an Annual Plaque at our Awards Dinner. All you must do is get out and earn 1 title on your dog. Doesn't get much easier, does it?

Other Restrictions

Any 2022 or 2023 point converted Reward Vouchers not used before October 31, 2024, or the closing date for 2024 Plaque recognition (whichever is later) will expire.

Because there has been limited record keeping, it is unfair to continue to accept 2023 activity vouchers. Effective December 31, 2023, issued activity vouchers are invalid.

Converted VIP points to Reward Vouchers will be issued only after the member renews membership for 2024.

The committee/trial chair is responsible for issuing to his/her volunteer's Reward Vouchers at the time the work is completed and will record members that received Reward Vouchers in the committee/trial expense report to the Club. Each member is responsible for insuring that they receive their Reward Vouchers on the day of the event.

75th Anniversary Obedience and Rally Trial

OCSDC 75th Anniversary is fast approaching and we will be honoring the club and it's history at our Obedience and Rally Trial, scheduled for February 23rd at the Del Mar Fairgrounds in conjunction with Silver Bay Kennel Club shows.

To honor this occasion, we are making it extra special with beautiful ribbons and trophies commemorating our anniversary.

We will be needing volunteers willing to help with setup and breakdown.

If you would like to help, please contact Kathy Marmack at (619) 921-4555 or pawswithattitude@hotmail.com

If you are planning to enter this event, here is a link to the premium: https://drive.google.com/file/d/10nTlQguu-sNKbrwyyRiUBSswk-UjBqs3/view
The premium can also be found on-line at https://www.dogzibit.com/



The Obedience Club of San Diego County Inc. Zoom Board Meeting Monday, December 11, 2023

Meeting called to order at 7:04PM by President Linda Greco.

Roll Call

Present: Linda Greco, Karen Ernest, Michelle Garmer, Margaret Williamson, Robin Hoffman, Nancy Asbury, Mechelle Stall, Lauren Haskin, Bobbie Sevier, Betsy Hartwig, and Kathy Marmack.

Absent: Susanne Glasgow

Minutes of the last meeting: Board minutes for last meeting were sent to all board members. Call for any corrections to those minutes. Correction made to spelling of a name. No other corrections called for. Motion by Robin Hoffman and second by Nancy Asbury to accept minutes as corrected. Motion carried.

Discussion: Do we post Board and General Minutes in the newsletter or on-line on the website. We need a "Members Only" section on the website.

<u>Motion</u> by Robert Hoffman and second by Bobbie Sevier to post past Board and General approved minutes of November 6th and approved General Minutes from November 13th in the newsletter. Motion Carried. Minutes will be posted in the December "Happy Heeler" newsletter.

Club Bylaws, passed November 28th by a vote of the membership state in part: "...Lapsed Regular Members that desire to reapply can go directly to applying for Regular Membership." Karen Hagler was a prior member of OCSDC and re-applied to join the club.

<u>Motion</u> by Nancy Asbury and second by Bobbie Sevier to bypass Associate Membership and approve Karen Hagler as a Regular Member of OCSDC. Motion carried.

<u>Motion</u> by Karen Ernest, second by Bobbi Sevier to approve prior member Dalece Carson to Regular Membership. Motion carried.

<u>Motion</u> by Robin Hoffman and second by Bobbie Sevier that a Standing Rule be developed to address those prior members who allowed their membership to lapse that would automatically bypass Associate Membership and allow them to apply directly for Regular Membership. Motion carried.

Report of President-Annual Awards Dinner Everybody had a good time at the awards banquet. Linda thanked those who worked to make the Awards Banquet a success. Linda gave special thanks to Bobbie Sevier for all her hard work in making the December scent trial the wonderful success that it was.

Report of the Vice President-VIP POINTS PRESENTATION Board members received a proposal for changes to the VIP program that would simply the process and rather than tracking individual points, would be based on a voucher system.

Discussion regarding new VIP proposal.

Highlights:

Current VIP system lacking documentation needed to verify accuracy. Majority of points went to 7% of total club membership in 2023. Current system in place has limited participation (7% of all members) and leans heavily towards Club officers and directors, who captured majority of points. Program expensive to maintain. Using points for membership dues not in compliance with our 501c7 status as a non-profit. Going to a voucher system, which will replace the points system. Discussion of how vouchers will be are earned through Scent work Trials. Points carried in the current system will be converted to vouchers and vouchers will have a timeframe in which they are to be used. (*Proposal is attached to these minutes*). It was agreed that Vouchers will be issued for number of points already in system, that vouchers from this point forward will be issued for work performed, that there will be two vouchers required per achievement plaque and one voucher per element in scent work.

<u>Motion</u> by Lauren Haskin and second by Michele Garmer to accept the voucher award proposal as amended. Motion carried.

<u>Motion</u> by Bobbie Sevier and second by Robin Hoffman to send out the revised 2024 OCSDC Rewards Program via email to all members. Motion carried.

Report of the Treasurer: Trophy donations for our 2024 Obedience/Rally event at Silver Bay—To date, we have received \$610.00. Cost of our trophies was \$304.56. Club CD has matured. Michelle and Karen will be going to Wells Fargo to close out the CD and move it to a money market account from which 3 month short term staggered investments in smaller amounts can be made. Liquidity must be factored in. It s important to have some cash on hand.

Profits from December's scent work trial, which grossed over \$15 thousand dollars, will be donated to the Police K-9 Fund once expenses are deducted.

Report of Recording Secretary: Nothing to report

Report of the Corresponding Secretary: Robin has been in touch with Betty Ribble regarding our upcoming Obedience/Rally trial with Silver Bay. Robin has copies of judges contracts. Robin and Lauren will arrange any transportation needs for the evening prior and day of our show.

Report of Training Director: Training Director meeting to be held Tuesday, December 12th. Training schedule will be developed and club members will receive an email of available classes once schedule is established. Discussion about past practices of giving club members priority of first choice for classes. It was felt that basic obedience classes should be offered on a first come, first serve basis and intermediate classes be offered to members prior to advertising to non-members. Discussion about referring scent work classes to outside trainers, if we are not offering it. We would offer drop in obedience twice a month and drop in rally sign familiarization. Class would be held without an instructor and we could possibly set up a ring where individuals could just go practice. Kathy Marmack may conduct a rally brush-up class prior to Silver Bay.

Report of Membership

Lifetime Membership—It was agreed that there should be refunds to those lifetime members who have paid renewal fees.

Membership dues renewals are filtering in.

Election of new members- Associate members expiring

Associate members eligible for renewal to regular membership in January are as follows: Joy Bladykas, Bob Brent, Paul Colo, Lisa Foster, Jaime Gonzales, Jennifer Ortega, Sarah Shafer, and Michelle Trester.

<u>Motion</u> by Nancy Asbury to approve these Associate Members for Regular Membership if they so choose. Bobbie Sevier seconded the motion. Motion carried.

Committees

K-9 Fund—K-9 fund raised \$620 cash and approximately \$650 in pledges from attendees at the achievements awards dinner. Letters to be emailed to those who made pledges reminding them that payment is due. Club needs to raise \$15k in order to get AKC pledge of \$7500. San Diego Police K-9 unit thrilled about this program and has offered to help in any way that they can. They may send a police K-9 unit to Silver Bay to participate and help raise funds.

Bylaws Committee—Linda to call a meeting of the Bylaws Committee to discuss any changes to the next segment of the Bylaws.

Unfinished Business: Bobbie Sevier needs a deposit on the cabins for the scent work judges for the February trial and has offered to use her credit card for payment as long as she receives timely reimbursement from the club.

<u>Motion</u> by Betsy Hartwig and second by Robin Hoffman to reimburse Bobbie for payment made. Motion carried.

Scent Work Ribbons—Vendor sent mismarked ribbons and rosettes as "Agility" event several months ago, at a cost of \$1400.00. Mistake was never addressed by prior board. Vendor has been contacted and agreed to take the ribbons back at their expense, correct them and re-send them. Boxes will be taken to UPS for return.

Bobbie Sevier left meeting at 9:47PM.

We are unable to use our own Zoom account and we have issues with Google email. Karen Ernest to look into the issues.

New Business: None

Adjournment: Motion by Margaret Williamson, second by Michele Garmer to adjourn meeting. Motion carried. Meeting adjourned at 9:55PM.

Motions and agreements from Messenger

1. December 12, 2023—The gmail emails the club has been using have been impossible to control because they were created and thus "owned" by others. It is the same kid of problem we have with Zoom.

We can get 3 email accounts that are tied to the ocsdc.org domain which will be owned by the club. We can add more later, if needed. The new email addresses would be as follows: Treasurer@ocsdc.org, membership@ocsdc.org and admin@ocsdc.org. Controlling the emails will make it easier to turn over in the future and get rid of existing correspondence to those who should no longer be getting it.

The cost for 3 years is \$440.60. If we do one year at a time, the cost over time almost doubles. We need board approval to set up these emails. Karen Ernest Motion and second by Bobbie Sevier that we purchase 3 gmail accounts. Approvals: Bobbie Sevier, Betsy Hartwig, Nancy Asbury, Robin Hoffman, Mechelle Stall, Lauren Haskin, Margaret Williamson, Susanne Glasgow. Majority approve. Motion carried.

- 2. December 12, 2023—Motion by Bobbie Sevier to give \$200 in compensation to Linda Ivy for bringing the trailer down to scent work and back. Second by Margaret Williamson. Approved by Lauren Haskin, Robert Hoffman, Karen Ernest
- 3. December 12, 2023—Motion by Margaret Williamson to donate to De Sur Kennel Club's Trophy Fund in appreciation for allowing us to use their Zoom services while we are dealing with trying to obtain access to our own club account. Members suggested a \$50 donation would be appropriate. Second by Bobbie Sevier. Approval: Lauren Haskin, Robin Hoffman, Susanne Glasgow, Betsy Hartwig, Nancy Asbury, Kathy Marmack. Majority Approve. Motion Carried.
- 4. December 20, 2023—Motion by Nancy Asbury that the club purchase a new Zoom account. Second by Karen Ernest. Motion carried. Karen Ernest to purchase a new Zoom account for the club.
- 5. December 28, 2023—Motion by Kathy Marmack to establish a perpetual trophy obedience award in the name of Ron Asbury. This award would be listed in our premium as a perpetual trophy to be awarded at our February trials to the highest scoring local dog from San Diego County from Novice A or Novice B classes. Motion seconded by Bobbie Sevier. Motion Carried.
- 6. January 4, 2024—Motion by Linda Greco and second by Bobbie Sevier to purchase Officer and Director liability insurance. Cost of the policy would be an additional \$878.00. Motion carried. Club will purchase Officer and Director liability insurance.
- 7. January 6, 2024—Susanne Glasgow wrote as follows on Messenger: "Hey Linda and Everyone, it's time for me to resign. I'm not able to make Monday meetings. Thanks so much for letting me be a part of this great board! Susanne
- 8. January 6, 2024—Bobbie Sevier requested an email blast to all members asking for volunteers for the scent work trials taking place February 10 and 11. Linda will do an email blast to club members asking for volunteers.

OCSDC Information Contact Page Board of Directors

President

Linda Greco lindasfgreco@gmail.com (818) 445-9270

Vice President

Karen Ernest <u>karenernest@icloud.com</u> (619) 727-9188

Corresponding Secretary

Robin Hoffman <u>4rhoffman44@gmail.com</u> (805) 427-4996

Recording Secretary

Margaret Williamson elkie44@gmail.com (619) 972-8654

Treasurer

Michelle Garmer michelle.garmer@gmail.com (619)322-3637

Training Director

Nancy Asbury nasbury@cox.net (619) 890-6826

Director

Betsy Hartwig <u>eahartwig@cox.net</u> (619) 772-2702

Director

Lauren Haskin 1doglady@gmail.com (619) 889-2569

Director

Kathy Marmack pawswithattitude@hotmail.com (619) 921-4555

Director

Bobbie Sevier bsevier1@aol.com (619) 322-4036

Director

Mechelle Stall lucene1948@cox.net (619) 228-3434

Happy Heeler Newsletter

Barbra Scott, Editor cop:rfyld@cox.net

Margaret Williamson, Publisher elkie44@gmail.com